Sierra Vista City Council Meeting Minutes March 11, 2021

Mayor Mueller called the March 11, 2021 City Council Regular Meeting to order at 5:00 p.m., City Hall Council Chambers, 1011 N. Coronado Drive, Sierra Vista, Arizona.

Roll Call:

Mayor Rick Mueller – present
Mayor Pro Tem Rachel Gray – present
Council Member William Benning – present
Council Member Gregory Johnson - present
Council Member Angelica Landry – present
Council Member Sarah Pacheco – present
Council Member Carolyn Umphrey - present

Others Present:
Chuck Potucek, City Manager
Adam Thrasher, Police Chief
Matt McLachlan, Community Development Director
Jill Adams, City Clerk
Nathan J. Williams, City Attorney

Invocation – Pastor Greg Rowles, God is Good Church, led everyone at the Council Meeting in prayer.

Pledge of Allegiance – Council Member Pacheco led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Item 1 Acceptance of the Agenda

Council Member Umphrey moved that the agenda for the Regular City Council Meeting of March 11, 2021 be approved. Mayor Pro Tem Gray seconded the motion. The motion unanimously carried, 7/0. Mayor Mueller, Mayor Pro Tem Gray and Council Members Benning, Landry, Johnson, Pacheco, and Umphrey voting in favor.

Awards and Presentations

<u>Presentation by J.D. Rottweiler on the success of the City of Sierra Vista and Cochise College Partnerships</u> - Dr. J.D. Rottweiler, Cochise College President, spoke about partnerships, programs, the pandemic, and opportunities.

Mayor Mueller shared that when he used to take his father to the hospital, he noticed that there were several RNs that did not have their Bachelor of Science. The University of Arizona and NAU as well as Arizona State are very protective of that and the challenges/needs for rural RNs with a BS Degree should be addressed. He further stated that he is putting in a bid on behalf of the community and he hopes that Cochise College is seriously looking at a four-year degree BS Nursing Program, soon.

Dr. Rottweiler stated that it would be one of those areas that the College would look at because the College wants to continue its strong partnership with the University of Arizona and College of Applied Science and Technology. He further stated that he had discussions with Dr. Packard

about some initiatives and added that the College will look for ways because they want to provide the service as it is not where they get their education, it is can they get their education? There needs to be recognition of the changes in the world of work. The pandemic has escalated many of those issues and the College needs to be prepared to train not only traditional students, returning adults, but the large group of individuals who may have started the degree and never finished. As the world of work changes, as automation, etc. come in, the College must be prepared to provide short term training that allows people to succeed in the new economy. Also, this would be a nice tool to have in the toolbox.

Council Member Benning stated that he is a proud Cochise College alumna and noted that 93.3 on the National Council of Licensure Examination is outstanding because the State average is below 80.

Dr. Rottweiler stated that when the pandemic set in the College was reduced in clinical opportunities; therefore, they worked hard with the State Board of Nursing and implemented some virtual simulations. They cannot replace a clinical experience, but it was found that by doing a virtual scenario, they can repeat the same scenario repeatedly, which then makes it come to life in the clinical. In a clinical setting, they can only do the same procedure so many times on the same patient. It was found that the test scores went up by implementing some virtual labs. This was a learned opportunity that will be continued in the program.

Mayor Pro Tem Gray thanked Dr. Rottweiler and stated that she is very proud to live in Sierra Vista and she always tells people that when asked. She also uses Cochise College as a reference point because a lot of people know of it. She shared that her sister, the Deputy Director of Admissions at the University of Southern Mississippi in Hattiesburg, who is now Doctor Clement, always speaks highly of the transfers and it is clear across the country coming from Cochise and enrolling at the University of Southern Mississippi. Cochise College is known, and it is always positive. Lastly, she stated that she is grateful for having them in the community.

Dr. Rottweiler stated that the College needs to be viewed as an asset by Council and all areas. If the College is not on the front page of any recruiting materials, then they better be on the second page because if they are not, then he has failed in his leadership. He also stated that they take great pride in being Cochise Community College, community is their middle name, and they mean that sincerely. If the community is successful, hopefully it is because the College has been successful and that is what they try to do.

Mayor Mueller thanked Dr. Rottweiler and stated that the Council is very proud of the College.

City Manager's Report:

Mr. Potucek announced that the next regularly scheduled City Council Work Session is scheduled on March 23, 2021 at 3:00 p.m. in Council Chambers, the next Council Meeting will follow two days after on Thursday, March 25, 2021 at 5:00 p.m. also in Council Chambers. During this week, the Council will be engaged in strategic planning at various times occurring at Fire Station No. 3. He reported that the bids for the Apron/Taxiway J Rehabilitation Project are due March 16, 2021. The Street Maintenance/Pavement Patching, Crack and Sand Seal Project had additions to the scope of work; therefore, the bid due date was extended to March 19, 2021. The pre-construction meeting with KE&G took place last week, and the contractor began surveying on March 8, 2021, and will begin to mobilize equipment in the next few days for the CDBG Soldier Creek Park and James Landwehr Plaza Improvements. Grail Construction is preparing their design documents for submittal to the Building Department and anticipate

submittal in the next two days, with an estimated start date in April 2021 for the Police Department Locker Room Remodel. Lastly, he reported that construction is wrapping up for the State Parks Grant for the St. Andrews Parking Lot, and there is another grant application opportunity for \$150,000 that staff is hoping to be able to apply for and get to help those projects along as well.

Item 2 Consent Agenda

Item 2.1 Approval of the Regular City Council Meeting Minutes of February 25, 2021

<u>Item 2.2</u> Resolution 2021-016, Approval of the Holiday at PDS, Phase 5B final plat, Lots 30-59, Acceptance of Subdivider's Agreement, and Improvement Security

Council Member Benning moved that the Consent Agenda consisting of the Regular City Council Meeting Minutes of February 25, 2021 and Resolution 2021-016, final plat for Holiday at PDS, Phase 5B, Lots 30-59, Subdivider's Agreement, and Improvement Security, be approved. Council Member Umphrey seconded the motion. The motion unanimously carried, 7/0. Mayor Mueller, Mayor Pro Tem Gray and Council Members Benning, Landry, Johnson, Pacheco, and Umphrey voting in favor.

Public Hearings:

<u>Item 3</u> Consideration of Funding Applications for Program Year 2021 Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Annual Action Plan

Mr. McLachlan stated that the purpose of the public hearing is to consider applications for next year's allotment of Community Development Block Grant funding. The amount expected to be received is \$254,678, a 6.3 percent decrease over last year's allocation. The preliminary guidance that staff receives from Council will be factored into the Annual Action Plan that will be presented to Council during their second meeting in April followed by a 30-day public comment period. The final draft will be presented on May 27, 2021 for submission to HUD.

As presented during the work session on Tuesday, March 9, 2021, staff's recommended use of the funds is as follows:

- \$174,678 for public facility improvements at Eddie Cyr Park for the construction of the parking lot shown on the Phase II Master Plan. The funding proposed for the Program Year 21 Annual Action Plan will allow the City to complete the parking lot as a single construction phase which will save the City money. The parking lot is needed to accommodate tournaments that are taking place on the new sports fields.
- \$50,000 for housing rehabilitation through the City-administered Emergency Home Repair Program. This would provide low-income homeowners within the city limits to receive grant funding for emergency repairs to substandard conditions as well as accessibility improvements. The proposed funding will get the City halfway to the \$100,000 goal established in the Consolidated Plan.
- \$15,000 for neighborhood stabilization activities. This would augment the City's
 abatement fund to carry out blight removal activities and provide fee waivers for roll off
 containers to assist low-income homeowners with cleanup projects.

- \$15,000 for outside nonprofit agency assistance. This amount is consistent with historic funding levels outside of the special funding provided for COVID-19 relief. This year the City received three applications, two are for projects and one is for program services.

Mayor Mueller asked Council Members if they had questions for Mr. McLachlan on the infrastructure facility improvements, housing rehabilitation or the neighborhood stabilization money.

Council Member Benning asked if the City gets back any money not granted/allocated to an outside nonprofit. Mr. McLachlan stated that the City's staff proposal earmarks \$15,000 for outside nonprofits. If Council were to go above that, then staff would have to adjust other projects to accommodate that amount.

Mayor Mueller noted that the proposal is \$174,000 plus for public facilities, \$50,000 for housing rehabilitation services, \$15,000 for the provision of needed services, and \$15,000 for neighborhood stabilization. He explained that if Council decides not to follow staff's recommendation to fund all applicants, they need to tell Mr. McLachlan where to adjust.

Mayor Pro Tem Gray stated that she is aware of a \$7,500 cap on applicants for the emergency home repairs and asked how many individuals will be helped. Mr. McLachlan stated that the same amount of money was allocated in 2017 and at that time 12 homeowners were assisted.

Council Member Johnson asked why the cap is \$7,500 instead of \$5,000 or \$3,500. He added that he would like to help as many people as possible. Mr. McLachlan stated that staff modeled this after other emergency home repair programs, but that figure can be adjusted if Council would like to try and reach more residents.

Mr. Potucek stated that one of the real issues with declining CDBG revenues, and it appears that this trend will continue in the future, is that Council had expressed the desire in the past to try and get some badly needed infrastructure projects in the low to moderate income areas and for the most part, the City has been successful in doing that; however, costs of materials/labor for such projects are going up. Staff can change the allocation per the Council's desires for either the emergency repair programs or the nonprofits, but it absolutely inhibits the ability to do any infrastructure projects as those funds are eaten and not much will get done with that otherwise.

Mayor Pro Tem Gray asked Mr. Potucek that if Council goes forward on the neighborhood stabilization, would the \$15,000 help to offset the Abatement Fund in the General Fund. Mr. Potucek stated that it is a different type of program because it is geared towards low to moderate income. Any of these things can be budgeted for in the General Fund for those purposes just like it is done for abatement. However, this program lends itself to CDBG.

The Southwest Fair Housing Council:

Ms. Tasha Lynch stated that the Southwest Fair Housing Council is the only fully funded statewide agency in Arizona and predominantly funded by HUD. The Southwest Fair Housing Council has been fully funded for over 30 years and their mission is to provide services to achieve and preserve equal access to housing for all people with the vision of eliminating all forms of illegal housing discrimination.

Southwest Fair Housing Council has enforcement, education, and outreach departments. They promote fair housing, access to opportunities and recently developed a housing response program due to COVID-19.

Southwest Fair Housing Council serves the entire State of Arizona, but also has partnerships to expand impact in the communities. They enforce the Fair Housing Act and federal statutes; however, there are certain communities that have additional protection that they also work with. In the City of Sierra Vista, they would be largely working with the Federal Act and State.

Enforcement Program - entails people contacting them with their fair housing issues, and the Southwest Fair Housing Council evaluating their situation.

Referral Program – referring people to other statewide organizations. The Southwest Fair Housing Council does fair housing investigations if a client has contacted them, which strengthens the enforcement action that can be taken. They also do systematic testing, and it is not based on someone calling them with a complaint. They do a lot of this in the rental market, and they can investigate the home buying process, lending, and insurance as well.

Recently the Southwest Fair Housing Council had a prisoner re-entry initiative, where they looked for communities that have blanket bans on people with a criminal background or people that are using criminal backgrounds policies.

The Southwest Fair Housing Council has also worked with the different refugee organizations, but the largest element is working with persons with disabilities and services are free to clients. Currently the serve residents of Sierra Vista.

Education Program - a robust program that involves training and education to real estate agents and property managers. They develop and distribute literature and hold events and have started to develop a broad media as well as public service announcements.

The Southwest Fair Housing Council developed a section dedicated to housing related COVID resources. They have a referral section and they have been able to adjust the way that they deliver their programs and grants.

The Southwest Fair Housing Council is funded to provide fair housing services statewide, but they are not necessarily funded to target outreach and media that raises community awareness of fair housing rights and responsibilities and that is what their proposal is about. They would like to do two public service announcements in print or different forms that show media. They are open to talking to the City's staff if there are recommendations or places that they think it would be most appropriate to place these. When they do digital media public service announcements, they utilize Geofencing to target specific locations in the community. They also focus on any protected class. They would also like to do an in-person event or clinic in Sierra Vista, but if not, possible they have developed a Facebook live options and it can be either in English or Spanish. These events can meet the other in-person events grant deliverables.

The Southwest Fair Housing Council would also like to include two trainings that can be virtual for housing providers, other agencies, and advocacies to build partnerships within the community. With this media campaign there might be an increase of calls to their office.

Mayor Mueller asked if the request for \$10,000 is for a media campaign. Ms. Lynch stated that he is correct.

Mayor Mueller asked if the request includes two public service announcements, a virtual training, and Facebook outreach. Ms. Lync stated that their request also includes training.

Mayor Mueller asked Ms. Lynch if she is aware of the Southeastern Arizona Governments Organization (SEAGO). Ms. Lynch stated that she is aware of SEAGO.

Mayor Mueller stated that within the last two years, SEAGO has done trainings in town and their organization does that as part of their normal operation when the City requests their assistance. He wonders why the City should pay an additional \$10,000 for services that they are already receiving. Ms. Lynch stated that it is a valid concern. The bulk of the funding would be going towards media placement; however, she is not aware of how SEAGO could do something like that.

Mayor Mueller stated that the City of Sierra Vista is a member of SEAGO, and they run a regular government budget. Ms. Lynch stated that the value added is that the Southwest Fair Housing Council can provide the additional enforcement services than calls and inquiries that are generated to the organization.

Mayor Mueller stated that when the City receives complaints, the City goes through the same organizations that the Southwest Fair Housing Council does as well. The City may not have the expertise, but the City contacts those organizations to help the citizens and landlords with complaints.

Council Member Johnson thanked Ms. Lynch for her presentation and asked about the number of cases that the Southwest Fair Housing Council has uncovered on discrimination in Sierra Vista and brought to conclusion by either settlement or lawsuit in the year 2020. Ms. Lynch stated that it is zero and that is one of the reasons why the Southwest Fair Housing Council would like to get more information into the community on fair housing rights and responsibilities.

Council Member Pacheco asked if the Southwest Fair Housing Council is currently working with any organizations in the area. She noted that Sierra Vista has several organizations that work on housing initiatives. Ms. Lynch stated that they have not in the last two years. Previously, they were very involved with some as they had received funding to work with veteran programs.

Council Member Benning thanked Ms. Lynch for presenting and reaching out to Sierra Vista. He noted that another organization that does a good job on public service announcements and getting the word out is the County Housing Authority. He suggested that the Southwest Fair Housing Council get in touch with them and inquire about extra budgeting and grants to help with their process. He added that he does not see a good return on investment for Sierra Vista at this time; maybe going forward if there are cases.

Good Neighbor Alliance Program:

Dr. Lea Deluca, Program Director, and grant writer, accompanied by Father Greg, Vice President, on behalf of the Good Neighbor Alliance stated that Good Neighbor Alliance is the only homeless shelter in Sierra Vista. The shelter opened their doors in 2003 and serve approximately 23 to 25 participants and guests that depend on the configuration of five family rooms where women and families are housed, one dorm with a bed for men, a hotel voucher program for people that they may not be able to help stay at the shelter for a variety of reasons.

Good Neighbor Alliance also has bus passes, an outreach program where they go out throughout Cochise County and visit people in their camps to establish rapport and hopefully three, four and five contacts later they may be convinced to go into the shelter, a funded program called the Path Program that works with the seriously mentally ill. Good Neighbor Alliance has a rapid rehousing program that helps getting people housed and a shower program where people can come into the shelter on Monday, Wednesday, and Friday to shower. There is also a laundry room thanks to a grant that enabled them to purchase new washing machines and dryers. They also have a kitchen, the reason why Good Neighbor Alliance is seeking CDBG funds

Good Neighbor Alliance's kitchen opened in 2005 and to-date there have been no renovations. They serve seven meals per week, one hot meal every single day of the week plus a cold breakfast. The opportunity is offered to those individuals that are in the shower program to get something to eat while they are showering or doing their laundry. Good Neighbor Alliance will open to individuals that have been identified being at risk or on the very edge. People that they have been able to get into apartments are also provided meals because for the first few weeks they need to stock away their money. This works out to approximately 750 meals for the year.

The kitchen is 100 percent volunteer run and it has been relying on the goodness of the community to cook meals. The food is 100 percent donated and currently Good Neighbor Alliance is in the position where the cabinets and drawers are falling apart. There is no dishwasher and there is a very limited pantry area. Good Neighbor Alliance has been a position where they have had to turn away food because they had no place to put it. They bag it up and give it away to people that might be at the shelter.

Good Neighbor Alliance is not being fancy with their request for a kitchen. They are looking at resurfacing and redoing the upper and lower cabinetry, some new Formica counter tops, fixing the drawers, purchasing a dishwasher, and installing a two foot by six inch deep, seven foot tall by 16 inches long pantry area so that they can put away food. They have had a reduction in volunteers due to COVID and so they have been working extra hard to make sure that the volunteers that have stayed on and show up every night are taken care of. The kitchen has also been opened to AAA meetings that occur once a week.

Mayor Mueller thanked Good Neighbor Alliance for all the things they do for the community. He stated that he is aware that Father Greg and other folks in the community work hard to get the organization up and running. He noted that the last time that he was in their kitchen, he was helping his youngest sister and husband, volunteer cooks. He then asked if they are required by the Health Department to have a commercial kitchen. Ms. Deluca stated that she does not know the answer because it was well before her time, but she is aware that a commercial kitchen was set up.

Mayor Mueller noted that commercial grade kitchens tend to be more expensive; therefore, he wants to make sure that their request is accurate.

In response to Mayor Mueller, Dr. Deluca stated that 300 is the number of people that Good Neighbor Alliance reaches out and touches throughout the year. Mayor Mueller stated that he is really looking at the 700 count that are using the kitchen because that is important for everyone to know and understand.

Council Member Benning stated that as someone who cooks and eats often at Good Neighbor Alliance, he is aware of the need for a new kitchen. He asked if a walk-in freezer is included in the plan. Dr. Deluca stated that the walk-in freezer is not because they have a new freezer.

Council Member Umphrey stated that in having volunteered at Good Neighbor Alliance, she is aware that they are in desperate need of a new kitchen. She stated that she would have liked to have seen a budget breakdown on how much they anticipate spending on each item. Dr. Deluca stated that she only has an estimate of the entire list.

Council Member Umphrey asked for a timeline of how long it will take to remodel the kitchen. Dr. Deluca stated that they know that the money is not available until November. Their plan is to rearrange their shower program to accommodate that renovation. She added that they will probably have to set up a separate area inside the other building and do some catering.

Council Member Johnson asked about the number of meals provided daily. Dr. Deluca stated that it is going to depend on the number of people that are at the shelter. The Good Neighbor Alliance has 23 to 25 persons during the evening, and 23 to 25 in the morning. The shelter has 10 to 15 people show up for the shower program on Monday, Wednesday, and Friday and those people are fed. There are also folks that have been identified that can use a meal, so they are brought in to be fed. It works out to about 750 meals for the year because it depends on who they can reach out to.

Mayor Mueller stated that Good Neighbor Alliance has been at capacity for the last several months. Dr. Deluca stated that they have been and noted that all the family rooms are filled.

Society of St. Vincent de Paul, St. Andrew Conference:

Pauline Fredericks, Vice President, accompanied by Jim Scott, grants writer and Diane McDaniel on behalf of the Society of St. Vincent de Paul of the St. Andrew Conference in Sierra Vista, stated that they want to acquire a grant that they believe is needed.

St. Vincent De Paul is located on Bartow and Fifth Street, but a lot of people do not realize that there is more than one part of St. Vincent De Paul. They have been operating for 47 years and they are planning on staying in Sierra Vista. The two main parts of Society of St. Vincent de Paul are the food bank and the Conference, main office, that a lot of people do not know about.

The main office is connected to the food bank and each month they greet about 1,300 families, which is about 3,300 family members requesting food, rent, utilities and more. The Conference is composed of 35 volunteers that work on a rotating schedule to safeguard the people that are spiraling down to catch them before they fall into a financial and mental crisis. Their main thing is to provide hope and they never want to say that they cannot help them.

St. Vincent De Paul is open five days a week from 12:00 p.m. until 4:00 p.m. and when their doors are open, they provide person to person contact with individuals who seek help. Their goal is to assist the less fortunate and those in a crisis. Their dignity is guarded, and their pride is protected, and confidentiality is optimal. The Conference coordinates with the thrift store by fulfilling clothing and furniture vouchers that are requested during an interview. Every penny spent at the store stays in the Sierra Vista community. The operations are funded by grants and donations, specifically designated for feeding the hungry and providing necessary safety net to avoid spiraling down. The focus is to improve the lives of each person that they meet. If they run out of funds, they reach out to local churches and other organizations that have come to aid.

Since COVID, St. Vincent De Paul has taken precautionary measures and completely changed the way that they greet people. In the past they used to come in and someone would sit with them in an office, face to face for the smallest request. Now a person must be six feet away, standing at the door, and everybody must wear a mask. If they request assistance with rent or utilities or something that is not a food box, their name and number is taken, and they are asked to sit in their vehicle while their landlord or utility company is called to assess what is needed.

St. Vincent De Paul needs a paved parking lot because the one that they currently have is completely roped off to take COVID precautions. The other area, where people park is completely unsteady. Their friends are low income, many are young families, some are mentally handicapped, physically handicapped with walkers, canes, and wheelchairs. St. Vincent De Paul is reluctant to put chairs outside because there is not enough staff to be going out to sanitize. The current parking lot is a hazard and presents a great challenge for people facilitating a shopping cart to haul the food box to their car. The surface is large gravel causing footing to be dangerous and there are many people on an annual basis that are serve, 13,000 individuals and more depending on the day and time. There needs to be a barrier free parking lot with any easy access to the door.

St. Vincent De Paul is aware of the American Disability Act and need a safe parking location for their friends. St. Vincent De Paul supports the City's efforts to combat homelessness and will always continue to do their part.

Mayor Mueller thanked Ms. Fredericks for her presentation and voiced his appreciation for everything that the organization does. He stated that as a board member of the Salvation Army, he is aware that all the agencies work together to deal with homelessness, housing and all issues that are important for those that are less fortunate. He noted that St. Vincent De Paul has probably been doing this the longest in the community and they do a great job, which is greatly appreciated. He further stated that the request mentions sidewalks and sidewalks are the City's responsibility if it is in the right-of-way.

Mayor Mueller stated that he looked at the property and believes that the request is for the area that does not have concrete to the east of the main entrance. It is a rough surface, but there are a lot worse in the community and some of the City's properties that need to be addressed. He added that it is difficult, and it is not ADA accessible, but it is probably barrier free to the extent that it is liked to include the corner that has the old strips rather than rumble strips – the new requirement for sidewalks. Lastly, he stated that the challenge that the City has is the request for \$32,000 to pave the parking lot. Ms. Fredericks stated that the quote is from the only game in town. They did get an estimate from KE&G, which is \$1,000 less than this one, but they do not do Davis Bacon Wages.

Council Member Pacheco stated that she is over at St. Vincent De Paul off and on because she is in partnership with the organization, and she has noticed that during Thanksgiving, Easter etc. the whole dirt area is full of cars as well as during food box distribution. People are lined up on the street and it is a much-needed area to be paved.

Mayor Mueller stated that he is not stating that it is not needed because he thinks that it is, but the question is how to prioritize, the challenge that Council will face. Ms. Fredericks stated that they have entertained the thought of matching funds, if that is what it came down too.

Council Member Pacheco asked if the estimate includes making the sidewalk. Ms. Fredericks stated that it does.

Council Member Umphrey and Council Member Benning both stated that the request should be for \$29,285. Mayor Mueller noted that they need to realize that the sidewalk may not be done on their schedule because it will be done on the City's financial schedule.

Council Member Umphrey asked if they would be able to get matching funds if the City paid half of the \$29,000. Ms. Fredericks stated that she would certainly try.

Mayor Pro Tem Gray asked the parking lot gets full on a normal day. Ms. Fredericks stated that on an average day, they see anywhere between 20 and 50 families between 12:00 p.m. until 4:00 p.m.

Mayor Pro Tem Gray stated that she is aware that Bartow is on the City's list when there are funds available. She asked if there would be an issue with the City redoing Bartow and then a parking lot. Mr. Potucek stated that ideally doing a larger project of sidewalks would be a preferable way of doing it. The City is not at that point yet in putting that project together, plus the street work that needs to be done on Bartow as well must be considered. He further stated that it would be better to do that as a project. The best way for the City to address their needs, would be to look at the sidewalk and do whatever repairs are needed in the short run.

Mayor Mueller noted that the sidewalk is not in that bad of repair when compared to other sidewalks; however, it does not go all the way to the east to cover all the properties. Mayor Pro Tem Gray stated that St. Vincent De Paul has a sidewalk on each side. Ms. Fredericks stated that one side belongs to Mr. Fix It. Mr. Potucek stated that staff would have to look and see what can be done.

Mayor Mueller stated that timing wise – there is currently a need, and the City is not going to be able to finance the road and sidewalk at least for the next couple of years. In the meantime, the sidewalk repair can be looked at, but an extension of sidewalk is another issue. He asked Ms. Fredericks what needs to be done that is not in the right-of-way because the City is responsible for what is in the right-of-way.

Mayor Pro Tem Gray stated that the money will be disbursed later in the year and asked if the City were to look at partial funding, how long will St. Vincent De Paul have to finish their project and spend the money once awarded because they must raise money to match. Mr. McLachlan stated that the schedule is set with the Annual Plan submission. The City could go out as far as two years from the date of approval.

Council Member Benning stated that some heart strings were pulled between St. Vincent De Paul and the Good Neighbor Alliance. He gave kudos to all the organizations in Sierra Vista helping the people and noted that these two organizations are desperately needed in Sierra Vista of which he is proud of and grateful to have. Lastly, he stated that the repairs are needed.

Mr. McLachlan stated that he thought Council would be conflicted and stated that he reached out to Tony Reed with United Way and talked about potentially repurposing some of the CARES Act funding to cover the kitchen for the Good Neighbor Alliance, given that there are currently other agencies stepping up to provide rental and utility assistance. He asked Council that if they want, he can renegotiate the subrecipient agreement with United Way to increase the budget for the Good Neighbor Alliance to include the kitchen.

Mayor Mueller asked Mr. McLachlan if he is talking about the full amount of almost \$19,000. Mr. McLachlan stated that the Good Neighbor Alliance has an existing allocation within the United Way budget, and he is proposing is taking \$8,000 out of rental and utility payment assistance, equating to \$1,200 a month through August reduction to go towards the kitchen project. He further added that he believes that they would be able to cover the balance with what is in their current agreement. Dr. Deluca stated that they would be able to adjust their budget.

Council Member Benning stated that whether it is \$8,000 or \$10,000 he is ok with it because that is money coming from the CARES Act and not CDBG. Council Member Pacheco noted that the CARES Act is under CDBG funding.

Council Member Johnson asked if people will be placed in a lurch if money is taken from the CARES Act. Mr. McLachlan stated that it was his original concern, but SEAGO is now offering rental and utility assistance as well as the Department of Economic Security. However, they are not as fast as United Way. Mr. Potucek added that those were not in place when this assistance was started.

In response to Council Member Benning, Mr. McLachlan stated that equal installments for CARES Act funding is being disbursed, which he believes is up to \$28,000 a month through August.

Mayor Pro Tem Gray stated that there is precedent for this. The City funded in the past an upgrade that was a higher cost item. Mr. McLachlan stated that it was the washer and dryer.

Council Member Pacheco stated that she has stated before, when this topic has come up, and Council did not do this the last time CDBG came around because the City did not have the applications, that the purpose for CDBG funding is to benefit low to moderate income persons, prevent or eliminate slum and blight, or meet an urgent need having a particular urgency because of existing conditions, etc. The purpose of it relates to expanding to decent housing, suitable living environment, expanded economic opportunity, and she does not feel that spending it on the parks is meeting that need, especially the ball fields. She added that she does not believe that it is the target population for these funds.

Mayor Mueller asked Council Member Pacheco if this is despite the park improvements being in a low to moderate income area. Council Member Pacheco asked, "who gets served and who is using the parks?" Council Member Benning stated that everyone is using the parks. Mayor Mueller stated that eventually that leg of the park, although it will have parking, will also have facilities for the folks that live around that area. He added that if there was enough money to build the whole area at once, they would and would probably look for other funds as well, but the only way that it is getting done is through supplementals.

Council Member Pacheco stated that Council previously funded park improvements. Mayor Mueller noted that it was for a low to moderate income area. Mayor Pro Tem Gray added that this was the extension, Phase II. Council Member Umphrey noted that it had to be done in phases.

Council Member Pacheco stressed that Council put in their Strategic Plan that they want to impact homelessness, and this is an opportunity to do that. Council Member Benning agreed with Council Member Pacheco and stated that he thinks that both projects have CDBG written all over them. He asked Mr. McLachlan how the Eddie Cyr Park Project will be affected if they

take \$51,000 away from the \$271,000. Mr. McLachlan stated that the size of the parking lot would need to be scaled down to fit the revised budget.

Mayor Mueller asked Council Member Benning if he is suggesting taking the money from the park project, funding both nonprofit projects, and rescoping the park project. Council Member Benning stated that he is correct and noted that the last time they talked about the park, they discussed not making it all on the ball field but separating it. Instead of it all together and going towards Cyr Field, it was going to go for Cyr Field and the park in the park area. Mr. McLachlan stated that there is a master plan for Eddie Cyr Park, and they are implementing the master plan, starting with the parking lot which is the most immediate need based on the sports fields and tournaments that they are bringing.

Council Member Benning asked if the \$36,000 can be budgeted for year three of the five-year plan for CDBG Funds. He noted that it does not all have to be done during this fiscal year. Mr. McLachlan stated that staff was hoping to go out to bid during the fall. Mayor Mueller added that this includes funding to whomever Council decides to award money to. He asked if money needs to be taken away from the park project, add it to the two local projects, which totals \$33,000. Council Member Umphrey noted that there is also the \$8,000 from CARES Act. Mayor Mueller stated that if \$10,000 from the CARES Act is reprogrammed, then they are down \$2,300 from the park's project.

Council Member Johnson noted that one parking lot is going to be worked on in lieu of another parking lot. He stated that he does not feel that this is the proper use for these funds to begin with. The City has a master plan for Eddie Cyr Park, and he advocates that the amount that Mr. McLachlan is asking for is the proper amount. There are program services allocated according to staff recommendations to the tune of \$15,000. He further suggested that Council work this piece out instead of spoiling a master plan that is already in the works. Lastly, he stated that he does not buy into the argument about helping the homeless by covering a parking lot. There may be issues and the City wants it to be compliant with ADA, but he is not sure about this.

Council Member Pacheco stated that Council's Strategic Plan, Goal Number 8.2, states that Council would identify partners and develop plans to address homelessness, mental health, and affordable housing, where feasible. However, it was put on hold because it was going to be done in the next two years and that partners needed to come forward and tell Council what they need. They have identified to Council what they need. Good Neighbor Alliance needs a kitchen, and St. Vincent De Paul needs help paving the surface. They have told Council what they need to complete their mission, and it is not Council's job to tell them what they need. Mayor Mueller stated that it is the Council's job to decide how to spend public funds.

Council Member Landry thanked Good Neighbor Alliance and St. Vincent De Paul for being present. She noted that the handout by St. Vincent De Paul is informative and it should be shared with more people because people may not know about the services that are being offered. She also noted that Good Neighbor Alliance's kitchen has not had anything done to it since 2005. Several Council Members along with her and her family have been there and have noticed that the kitchen is terrible. She stated that most urgent is Good Neighbor Alliance's kitchen, following the various recommendations being made by staff because the allocated \$15,000 would be a great way to take care of it along with some matching funds, contributions, or fund raisers. The sidewalks for St. Vincent De Paul merits further discussion and it needs attention, but it could be addressed later because moving funds around is not something that she was prepared to talk about. Lastly, she stated that some of the different plans that are already in motion, should continue because a lot of thought and work has been put into it.

Council Member Benning agreed with Council Member Landry on fund raising. He applauds any business owner and business in Sierra Vista. They know what needs to be done and they can step up.

Mayor Pro Tem Gray asked to breakdown the numbers for CARES Act funding that would be reallocated. Mr. McLachlan stated that he started by saying \$8,000, which is the figure that was discussed with United Way; however, there is discretion and that could be increased to \$10,000.

Mayor Pro Tem Gray stated that she wants to make sure that she is understanding before deciding on what she would like to see happen. She asked if it is not detrimental to take the \$8,000 away from the total budget for rental and utility assistance. Mr. McLachlan stated that there are other agencies and maybe not as effective but there is money flowing for that purpose through SEAGO and DES.

Council Member Umphrey stated that she would also like to stick with staff's recommendation since there must be some fund raising on the part of St. Vincent De Paul. This would give them more time and hopefully there are more funds next year.

Mr. Potucek stated that he believes that staff can be helpful. This is the first step of this process and there is still time to make the allocation decisions. He further stated that Mr. McLachlan came to him with the thought about reallocating CARES Act funding, but staff needs from Council general direction and not a decision on the allocation of funds. If staff has a good idea about what Council wants, i.e., trying to fund both projects, staff can find other ideas to accomplish all things and then bring them back to Council.

Mayor Mueller stated that it is clear to him from the conversation that if the projects are ranked, the Good Neighbor Alliance Project would be on top. It is more than the \$15,000 and the CARES Act funding could be used to make it almost to \$9,000 that they need. He further stated that Council agrees with St. Vincent De Paul in that they have an issue that needs to be addressed, but there is no money to do that unless Council looks at other projects not being funded.

Mayor Mueller asked staff to look at not only the park project, but also at the housing rehabilitation program to see if they can come up with at least some funding to help. He noted that it must be spent in two years, so it needs to be at least half of the project funding because St. Vincent De Paul's capacity is unknown to Council. Mr. Potucek stated that there is a good opportunity for a partnership if the City looks at some sidewalk improvements at the same time because there may be some ways to save money.

Mayor Mueller stated that if Council agrees with Mr. Potucek's guidance, he can then come back before Council at the second meeting in April and present options.

New Business

<u>Item 4</u> Resolution 2021-017, Approval of the Governor's Office of Highway Safety Grant Funding (GOHS) Contract #2021-405c-010 to purchase equipment to implement Arizona TraCS (Traffic and Criminal Software)

Council Member Johnson moved that Resolution 2021-017, Governor's Office of Highway Safety Grant Funding Contract #2021-405c-010 to purchase equipment to implement Arizona TraCS, be approved. Council Member Benning seconded the motion.

Police Chief Thrasher stated that Arizona TraCS stands for Traffic and Criminal software, an electronic forms management software program operated by the Arizona Department of Transportation. The system is used by law enforcement throughout the states to submit electronic citations, traffic crash reports, DUI affidavits and other traffic safety related form directly from patrol vehicles through their mobile data computers.

The Department intends to implement the Arizona TraCS as a system that will improve department efficiency in processing various forms, and to improve officer safety as officers will spend less time exposing themselves on the side of the road. ADOT maintains the program and agencies are responsible for purchasing patrol vehicle equipment including driver's license scanners and printers. ADOT operates this free of cost to the agencies if they have the equipment. The Department applied for and were awarded a grant from the Arizona Governor's Office of Highway Safety in the amount of \$69,939 to purchase those in-car driver license scanners and printers to implement Arizona TraCS. In addition, the Department wants to integrate this with Spillman to be able to populate it as well. The Department received a quote by Spillman in the amount of \$22,256 and the Department planned to use unexpended budget savings and RICO funds, which would then be about \$3,000 a year maintenance on top of maintaining Spillman. This will help the efficiency for the records clerks by not manually entering that into the records management system.

The motion unanimously carried, 7/0. Mayor Mueller, Mayor Pro Tem Gray and Council Members Benning, Landry, Johnson, Pacheco, and Umphrey voting in favor.

Call to the Public:

Craig Mount spoke about an economic development commission, which he has long advocated for, especially since there is money being spent on economic development. He stated that there should be a group of interested, invested, and engaged community members to help with the process to fill in the gaps where Council may have some. He proceeded to explain that the biggest problem is a revenue problem and about having resources to pay and solve the issues that are at hand. There are not enough resources to solve all the problems and it can be done by cutting spending in one place and reallocating it, which is what he has always liked, or wealth can be created. The purpose of the economic development efforts is to create wealth in the community and to get people to make more money, get better paying jobs or to become entrepreneurs. There are very clean ways to get it done, especially in a military town with resources that are available.

Comments and Requests of the Council:

Council Member Landry stated that today is a special day for her because it is her anniversary. She added that she is fortunate to be married to her best friend, an amazing person who has believed in her when she has not. She further added that having a support system is important because everyone needs one another to thrive and to help one another. Support systems have a positive influence on physical and mental health. Research shows that there are many positive benefits from having a support system, professional and personal, higher levels of wellbeing, better coping skills and the reduction of depression, anxiety, and stress. In closing, she announced that the month of March is a lucky month at the animal shelter. The animal

shelter is offering adoption fee specials through the end of the month. Dogs are \$50 and cats are \$25, and the best thing about the adoption fee is that it includes sterilization, the first set of vaccinations, a physical exam, and the micro ship.

Council Member Pacheco wished Council Member Landry a happy anniversary, thanked Mr. Mount for his comments, and the nonprofits who presented and applied. She noted that during the last couple of years, there has not been many applications for CDBG funding, or they have been small or not well thought out. She added that a well put together application and a real project is good, which prompted a good discussion. Lastly, she announced that people wanting something to get into the St Patrick's Day spirit, there is group of folks that are meeting at 10:30 a.m. on Saturday, March 13, 2021at the intersection of Paseo San Luis and Avenida Cochise that will be dressing in green and walking over to Paul's Pub, the only Irish pub in town to raise money for St. Baldrick's Foundation, an Irish hospital that helps kids who have cancer.

Council Member Umphrey had nothing to report.

Council Member Benning wished Council Member Landry a happy anniversary, noted that he is celebrating a two-week anniversary of loving the best person in the world, which is himself – singles have their thing too. He thanked Mr. Mount and Father Greg.

Council Member Johnson stated that he feels like he had the opportunity of making sausage, kind of ugly and cutting things up, but he thinks that Council accomplished something with the three nonprofits that came before Council. He further stated that he is still advocating for the staff recommendation on how the funds should be allocated. In closing, he thanked Mr. Mount for his presentation and stated that he has been advocating for an economic commission since he ran for Council two years ago and this last year when he won successfully. He hopes that when this is brought the planning session, that Council can work out some things. He added that Mayor Mueller and he have talked about his proposed ordinance and it may look different, but he believes that they are moving towards that. It is not to criticize, but to enhance what the staff is doing because there is a lot of talent that must be utilized.

Mayor Pro Tem Gray thanked those who came to advocate for people in the community, who are not always capable of advocating for themselves. She voiced her appreciation for St. Vincent De Paul and the Good Neighbor Alliance for all the work that they do in the community. She added that as someone involved with nonprofits, resources are always very scarce. She thanked Dr. Rottweiler for his presentation and stated that Cochise College and the City is an example of partnerships that work. Both entities put in the work and collaboratively find ways to help the City to be successful. She reported that vaccination rates are at a good rate in the City for which she is proud of and noted that all Council Members have been vaccinated, which is great. Lastly, she stated that she looks forward to the strategic planning and she hopes that everyone is prepared for as robust discussion held for \$254,000.

Mayor Mueller thanked Dr. Rottweiler and Father Greg, great community leaders that are greatly appreciated for their support and council. He wished Council Member Landry a happy anniversary and added that St. Patrick's Day was mentioned and if people are driving on this day, they need to watch out for the guys with the funny lights on their vehicles. He asked people to drive safely and announced that there has been confusion regarding the wearing of masks due to the Governor's Order across the City. The City's mask requirement is still in effect and people need to be aware of that. Numbers are looked at daily and at some point, in time, he anticipates that the City will suspend the requirement and if things continue to get better as it appears that they will, the mask order will be permanently suspended. Lastly, he stated that the

timeline is probably not more than several weeks to suspend and weeks after that to remove it permanently. The City Manager has a goal to have everything open by April 5, 2021 and noted that there are reasons for the Cove and Library being closed, but those are being worked on.

Adjournment

Mayor Mueller adjourned the March 11, 2021 meeting of the Sierra Vista City Council at 6:52 p.m.

Mayor Frederick W. Mueller

MINUTES PREPARED BY:

ATTEST:

Maria G. Marsh, Deputy Clerk

lill Adams, City Clerk